

ASSESSING IRAQ'S OIL INDUSTRY By Aymenn Jawad Al-Tamimi*

This article provides an overview of Iraq's oil and gas industry, focusing in particular on its history since 2003 under the Coalition Provisional Authority and the sovereign Iraqi government. It also examines the relationship between the development of natural gas reserves and local autonomy, as well as the controversy surrounding ExxonMobil's dealings with the Kurdistan Regional Government. Finally, the article considers how the oil and gas industry relates to the wider economy both now and for the future.

INTRODUCTION

Contributing 60 percent of GDP, 99 percent of exports, and over 90 percent of government revenue, the oil industry is by far the most vital sector of the Iraqi economy, with proven petroleum reserves of 143 billion barrels and a potential to recover and refine a further 200 billion barrels.¹ The existence of substantial oil reserves in the area of Mesopotamia has been known since at least the end of the nineteenth century, with the monopoly of oil exploration and production originally lying in the hands of the Iraq Petroleum Company (IPC), which was owned by a consortium of foreign oil companies until the Ba'th government completely nationalized the IPC in 1972. It should be emphasized that since that time, the oil industry has remained a state-run enterprise in Iraq.

In the run-up to and in the aftermath of the U.S. invasion in March 2003, a common theory among critics of the war has been that the coalition forces invaded the country to take over its oil reserves. This speculation was fuelled in 2011 by a report in the *Independent* on UK government memos that had been obtained through a Freedom of Information request. According to this report, in October 2002, the petroleum firms BP, Shell, and BG had a meeting with Baroness Symons, who was Trade Minister in the British government at the time, and agreed to lobby the Bush administration on BP's behalf.²

BP officials also met with the Foreign Office the following month, discussing opportunities in Iraq "post regime change."³ The meeting was summarized as follows: "Iraq is the big oil prospect. BP is desperate to get in there and anxious that political deals should not deny them the opportunity."⁴ BP's concern in particular was that Washington would not annul the contract that the French company Total had signed with Saddam Hussein's regime, thereby allowing Total to become, in BP's view, the world's largest oil company.⁵

However, what those memos revealed was merely a self-evident truth: that foreign oil companies would naturally take an interest in developing Iraq's oil reserves. The idea of privatizing the oil industry was entertained quarters the among some of Bush administration, but this policy proposal was certainly not a consensus among government officials. In fact, it never became a matter of U.S. policy, even during the period of governance under the Coalition Provisional Authority (CPA), which lasted until June 2004. This was because the CPA under Paul Bremer justifiably feared that privatizing the oil industry would provoke resentment among the Iraqi population.

Furthermore, at an OPEC meeting on March 31, 2004, it was decided that global oil prices should be kept high by a 4 percent reduction in petroleum production. This equated to approximately one million barrels per day. As Daniel Pipes noted, "Not surprisingly, this Saudi-led step met with disapproval in Washington,"⁶ but then Iraqi oil minister Ibrahim Bahr al-Ulum, who was representing occupied Iraq at the Viennabased meeting, came out in favor of the OPEC initiative.⁷

It was not until August 2008 that the first oil deal was signed between the Iraqi government and a foreign company, in this case the China National Petroleum Corporation (CNPC), which is run by the Chinese government. As Joel Wing points out, this agreement was a reworking of a 1997 contract that Saddam had signed with the corporation and is to be classed as a "Technical Services Agreement," which entails a fixed payment to the corporation in addition to a set fee per barrel for every extra barrel of oil produced.⁸ For this particular agreement, the fixed payment was \$3 billion, and \$3 per extra barrel.⁹ These terms were intended to work to the government's advantage, and the fuel produced from the Ahdab oil field in Wasit province as part of this deal cannot be sold by the company, but must be used exclusively for domestic purposes.¹⁰

Yet there was an angry response in May 2009 from local farmers in Wasit, fearing that the government would confiscate their agricultural lands. Further, as one anonymous farmer told the news outlet *al-Zaman*, "The Chinese have entered our land without permission, and extended their cables. The work has destroyed our farms."¹¹ Thus, the farmers attacked the cables and pipelines the CNPC had extended over the farms, thereby preventing the Chinese from beginning work.¹² Eventually, the CNPC was able to resume activity on the Ahdab oil field.

The Iraqi government's deal with the CNPC should be understood in light of a wider trend toward economic cooperation between China and Iraq. For instance, in a visit to Shanghai in 2011, Iraqi Prime Minister Nouri al-Maliki affirmed that he was willing to invite more Chinese companies to Iraq to assist in reconstruction, "pointing to what he saw as China's advanced experience in technology and infrastructure building,"¹³ especially as regards the construction of harbors, airports, and railways, inter alia. Among Iraqi politicians more generally, there is an appreciation for the fact that China not only forgave all Iraqi debt but also helped remove Iraq from the authority of Article 41 of the United Nations Charter, which had been invoked to impose economic sanctions on Iraq in the years prior to the removal of Saddam Hussein's regime.¹⁴

In any case, 2009 saw two rounds of bidding for the country's major oil fields among foreign companies. These corporations came from a wide variety of nations. For example, in October 2009, as part of the first round of bidding, it was agreed that a consortium of Eni (Italy), Occidental Petroleum (U.S.) and Korea Gas Corporation (South Korea) should work on the Zubayr Oil Field in the Basra area, which has oil reserves of approximately 6.5 billion barrels. As with the August 2008 deal with the CNPC, the terms were calculated to favor the Iraqi government, such that the remuneration fee was set at only \$2 per barrel for extra oil production. Of the group managing the project, Eni controls almost 33 percent, Iraq's Missan Oil Company almost 25 percent, Occidental Petroleum 23 percent, and Korea Gas Corporation almost 19 percent.¹⁵ In a similar vein, during the second round of bidding in December 2009, the giant Majnoon (Arabic for "mad/crazy") oil field with reserves of roughly 12.58 billion barrels was won by a joint venture, consisting of Anglo-Dutch Shell and PETRONAS, which is a Malaysian state-run oil and gas company, with a fee per barrel of just \$1.39.¹⁶

The same year, BP won a joint venture contract with CNPC to develop the South Rumaila Oil Field in the Basra area, with estimated reserves of 17.8 billion barrels. The consortium is led by BP with a 38 percent share, followed by CNPC with a 37 percent share, and the State Oil Marketing Organization (SOMO)--representing the Iraqi government--with a 25 percent share. The aim is to nearly triple the oil field's output to around 2.85 million barrels a day by 2015.¹⁷

To accomplish this goal, BP and CNPC are to invest around \$15 billion over the 20-year lifetime of the contract. It is notable that it took BP several years to get into Iraq, despite its lobbying efforts.

The rounds of bidding in 2009 and the involvement of foreign companies were big topics of discussion within Iraq itself. While it is not uncommon to find Iraqis who believe that the driving force behind the invasion was an American desire to control the country's oil reserves and that the contracts signed between the Iraqi government and foreign oil companies were the fulfillment of this objective, the fact is that by mid-2009, the country's oil industry was unable to expand any further, producing around 1.9 million barrels of oil per day with profits of around \$4 billion a month.¹⁸

The oil capacity was already overstretched and required much investment just to maintain the levels of production at the time, something that could not be achieved without the knowhow offered by foreign petroleum firms. Foreign investment though is not the same thing as privatizing the oil industry. In any event, it was only in January 2011 that export statistics reached their pre-2003 levels,¹⁹ and even before the invasion, the United States and other Western countries were buying oil from Saddam's Iraq in spite of the economic sanctions. As Daniel Pipes noted, invading Iraq in the hope of controlling and profiting from the country's oil reserves amounts to financial absurdity.²⁰

In short, therefore, the slogan of "No blood for oil!" which was widespread among critics of the U.S. invasion, overlooks what actually transpired in Iraq after 2003, wrongly assumes monolithic consensus among the Bush administration, and diverts attention from the real role that oil probably played behind the decisionmaking in the lead-up to the invasion: namely, that Saddam Hussein, through his alleged possession of WMDs, would in the long-term pose a threat to the free flow of oil through the Persian Gulf.

NATURAL GAS AND AUTONOMY

Besides the large oil reserves, Iraq is home to huge quantities of natural gas, with known reserves of around 110 trillion cubic feet and another 150 trillion cubic feet in probable reserves.²¹ However, owing to a lack of development of the gas industry in Iraq, around 70 percent of the natural gas that has been recovered from oil fields during the process of extracting petroleum has gone to waste, amounting to losses of more than 874 million cubic feet per day.²² This wastage through burning off the natural gas is known as "flaring," and is thought to cost the country around \$5 million a day in lost fuel.²³

It is also true, as Simon Bowers notes, that the "capture and use" of natural gas "in power stations has been billed as the answer to Iraq's domestic power shortages."²⁴ Indeed, since 2003, electricity generation and output have failed to keep up with exponential increase in demand. This surge in demand is partly due to the fact that import tariffs were lifted by the Coalition Provisional Authority, meaning that cheap consumer goods from Iran, Turkey, and China flooded the country.

Yet as for power generation itself, Dr. Nimrod Raphaeli has highlighted the massive extent of problems of corruption in the power sector. In 2011, the Ministry of Electricity signed a \$1.2 billion contract with a Canadian company going by the name of CAPGENT, and a \$650 million contract with a German company called Maschinerbrau Halberstadt.²⁵ Both of these firms turned out to be nonexistent, and the execution of these contracts was only narrowly averted by Jawad Hashim, a resident of Vancouver who had been a minister of planning in Iraq during the early years of the Ba'th regime.²⁶ Even so, natural gas that is currently captured and transported by truck to local power stations is frequently stolen by people working in tandem with some officials in the Electricity Ministry, according to Ala'a Muhiddin, the Inspector General of the Ministry of Electricity.²⁷ The stealing of natural gas is thought to lead to losses of around 300-400 megawatts of electricity generation every day.²⁸

In September 2008, Iraq's Oil Ministry entered into preliminary negotiations with Royal Dutch Shell on capturing natural gas from the oil fields in Basra province. However, the negotiations came under criticism from a member of the Iraqi Parliament's Oil and Gas Committee, who saw any deal with Shell on natural gas capture as a "long-term monopoly" for the foreign company on the country's gas industry.²⁹ Furthermore, Jabir Khalifa Jabir, another member of the Oil and Gas Committee and a member of the Shi'i Fadhila Party, stressed the need for local government to be included in decisionmaking the regarding the negotiations.³⁰

Conflict thus emerged between the Oil Ministry--which believed that only cabinet approval was required for a deal with Shell (something that was granted at the time)--and the parliament--which saw itself as having a right to participate in the negotiations--with some political factions deeply suspicious of any foreign involvement in planned development of the gas industry.³¹ It is therefore unsurprising that negotiations the political disputes, stalled. Besides questions regarding specific terms of the proposed deal were left unanswered. For example, the proposed contract with Shell did not specify how much gas was to be used for domestic consumption as opposed to exportation.

In addition, as Walid Khadduri pointed out:

The agreement also stipulates that Iraq would sell natural gas to Shell at international prices, which the company would then sell back to Iraq at international prices as well. This means that petrochemical products, whether industrial or agricultural (using fertilizers), in Iraq will not be able to compete with similar products in neighbouring countries, where the state subsidizes the price of natural gas for local industries.³²

No mention was made in the provisional agreement as to whether there had been consideration on subsidizing the gas for domestic purposes.

These lacunae in the terms of negotiation, as well as a series of announcements. objections, and counter-objections, led to an impasse for more than three years, with extensions given periodically to negotiations that also came to involve the company Mitsubishi. For instance, in April 2010, it was revealed that the national government did not have the financial means to fund its proposed 51 percent share of the natural gas venture with Shell, and foreign oil companies that had already signed development deals with Baghdad expressed reluctance to provide the project with any natural gas produced from the oil fields they were working on, pointing to the fact that they needed to reinject this gas into the oil reservoirs in order to meet the ambitious production targets set by Baghdad.³³ For these reasons, a six-month extension was granted to talks. Then, in February 2011, the Deputy Oil Minister Ahmad al-Shamma'a noted that there was a conflict of interest, for under the oil and gas law established in the Saddam Hussein era, only SOMO had the right to export gas or crude oil, a right that would understandably be claimed by Shell as part of the proposed deal.³⁴

Finally, in November 2011, with billions of cubic feet of natural gas wasted since negotiations first began, a \$17 billion contract between Iraq, Shell, and Mitsubishi was approved for the capture of natural gas from three oil-fields in the south: Rumailah, Zubayr, and West Qurna. The divisions of the stakes were as follows: Iraq with 51 percent, Shell 44 percent, and the remainder for Mitsubishi. The contract's duration is 25 years, and the aim is to collect more than 2 billion cubic feet of natural gas per day from the three oil-fields.³⁵ The agreement was then finalized on November 24, 2011.³⁶

However, officials in Basra objected to the deal even after its signing. On November 25, 2011, officials from the Basra Provincial Council filed a lawsuit against the Iraqi Oil Ministry and called for the agreement to be cancelled.³⁷ As Sabah al-Bazouni, head of the provincial council, put it in an interview with Reuters, "In principle, we don't have any problem with developing the gas but when the

contract is signed, there has to be an article that shows the provincial council has agreed.... Unfortunately, we did not know anything about this contract.³⁸ Even more revealing, he added that "Basra is the most suitable province to become an autonomous region."³⁹

For observers of local politics in Basra, al-Bazouni's remarks linking economic problems for the city with the lack of autonomy do not come as a surprise. For years, a pro-federal trend has been apparent in Basra and the surrounding area. The concept of autonomy and federalism is endorsed in Basra by the Fadhila party, many local tribes, independent politicians, and some lower-rank Shi'i members of Nouri al-Maliki's Da'wa party.⁴⁰ Yet the Prime Minister himself and the Sadrists are hostile to the idea, favoring instead a strong, centralized government in Baghdad. So far, all bids for autonomy in Basra have been unsuccessful. A case-in-point was the failed attempt in 2010, when a formal request for autonomy was sent by Basra province to Baghdad with no response subsequently coming from the latter.

Basra's grievances against the central government are numerous and not without basis in reality. A notable example concerns a law passed in January 2010 regarding the distribution of oil revenues. According to this law, "each Iraqi province is entitled to \$1 of each barrel of oil it produces and refines."⁴¹ Under these terms, Basra province is due around \$90 million a month, but the governor of Basra, Khalid Abd al-Samad, complained in November 2011 that the government had not implemented this law and was deliberately depriving the province of its fair share of oil revenues.⁴²

The autonomist leanings in Basra are therefore easy to understand, given that autonomy would allow the local government more control over revenues. As Joel Wing put it in December 2011, "All the revenues Basra produces from its petroleum... go to Baghdad, with only a fraction being sent back in the form of the provincial budget. Basra's officials fear that this will be repeated with the new gas deal."⁴³

Nevertheless, local objections to the Oil Ministry's deal with Shell and Mitsubishi have had little impact. In March 2012, Shell announced that it had awarded a \$63 million contract to the Swiss engineering firm ABB Ltd. in order to build two 25 megawatt power plants at Khor Zubair in the south of Iraq.⁴⁴ These power plants are to be fuelled with natural gas produced and captured by Shell as part of its agreement with the central government. Thus, just as Baghdad has brushed aside attempts in Basra to push towards autonomy, so the central government has easily disregarded--without fear of consequence--local concerns about the natural gas deal. The problem is that Basra has not pressured Baghdad forcefully enough with its demands.

Indeed, a case worthy of comparison is that of Anbar province, where in October 2010, the Oil Ministry successfully auctioned off the Akkas natural gas field to a consortium consisting of the South Korean firm KOGAS and the Kazakh firm known as KazMunai Gas.⁴⁵ On the day of the auction, however, local politicians in Anbar staged a protest, with demands that the province should have control over Akkas and that gas produced be used for nearby power plants.⁴⁶ They also threatened to withdraw all security protection for the field and stir up a revolt (besides plans to sue the Oil Ministry) if their demands were not met.⁴⁷

Fearing local anger, **KOGAS** and KazMunai Gas refused to finalize the deal until Baghdad addressed the demands of Anbar politicians and residents. The delay dragged on for a year, with the Kazakh firm subsequently withdrawing from the agreement, but in the end the central government was able to confirm the deal with KOGAS with promises to locals of building a electricity plant in Akkas and new constructing a natural gas pipeline from the field to supply power plants in Anbar.⁴⁸ Hence, unless Basra tries to follow Anbar's example, it will achieve nothing in forwarding its grievances.

Even so, it is questionable whether the central government will act on its promises

towards the Sunni-dominated western province. At the end of February 2012, various officials in citizens in Anbar reaffirmed a desire for autonomy, citing a failure on the part of the central government to address the concerns raised in the previous three months.⁴⁹ In particular, Muzhir al-Mulla, a local council official, complained that improper allocation of revenues to the province has meant that Anbar even lacks funds to set up an investment or service project in the electricity and energy sectors.⁵⁰

In light of all this evidence, one cannot help noticing how similar the central government's policies here are to the outlook of the Roman Republic towards its provinces outside Italy. Namely, the provinces were viewed as estates designed to be exploited for the benefit of the Roman people, and thus local grievances were overlooked by the central state, whatever verbal promises officials might have made in response to complaints and threats of revolt.⁵¹

While Baghdad may have its way over Anbar and Basra on issues of oil and gas in the coming years, there is an underlying risk of stirring up widespread provincial unrest in the long-term, perhaps even triggering а "periphery against center" conflict analogous to the beginnings and development of the revolt against Asad's regime in Syria.⁵² That said, it should be borne in mind that Anbar is weary of provoking the central government too far, especially in light of the disastrous outcome of the 2006-2007 sectarian civil war Arabs.⁵³ Sunni for

BAGHDAD, KURDISTAN, AND EXXONMOBIL

More problematic for the central government has been its relationship with Kurdistan on oil and gas issues. By 2011, eight years after the invasion, the Kurdistan Regional Government (KRG) had signed a total of 37 production-sharing contracts, hosting 41 companies from 17 nations.⁵⁴ Many of these deals involve exploration rights, and while much of the oil that is produced is consumed for domestic purposes, some of it is also smuggled to Iran, whether in crude form

or in the form of refined products through fractional distillation. KRG officials have made public statements promising to crack down on illegal oil exports, but as Joel Wing notes, these affirmations have only ever referred to stopping the outflow of crude oil, and not refined products, "so they [the KRG] are using that as a loophole."⁵⁵ Not only does this smuggling bring in lucrative profits for the two ruling parties of the KRG coalition-namely, the Patriotic Union of Kurdistan (PUK) and the Kurdistan Democratic Party (KDP), both of which have used their leverage over finances to punish opposition parties that were perceived as supporting the 2011 protests that were subject to a decisive crackdown at the end of April of that year⁵⁶--but also allows the Kurdistan region to assert autonomy to the chagrin of Baghdad.

Until ExxonMobil signed a deal with the KRG on October 18, 2011, the contracts--all negotiated by the KRG without Baghdad's permission--had involved only minor oil companies. While the central government regards all these agreements as illegal-invoking Article 112 of the Iraqi Constitution to justify its belief that Baghdad must oversee all contracts with foreign petroleum firms--and has accordingly blacklisted oil companies that have signed deals with the KRG and barred them from working elsewhere in Iraq, these measures have not prevented those very firms from operating in Iraqi Kurdistan. One month after the signing of the deal with ExxonMobil, public disclosure unsurprisingly caused a furor.

In particular, the central government was enraged over the fact that the agreement granted ExxonMobil exploration rights for oil and gas in six areas, at least two of which are considered to be "disputed territories."⁵⁷ The most interesting case here is that of Bashiqa (in Ninawa province), whose population is largely a mix of Yazidis, Assyrians, and Sunni Arabs. Although the Yazidis speak Kurdish, they do not identify ethnically as Kurds, and there has been much dispute over the fact that the KRG constitution does not recognize the Yazidis as a separate ethnic group.

Both the Yazidis and the Sunni Arabs in Bashiqa are generally opposed to being incorporated within the jurisdiction of the KRG. The only significant pro-KRG sentiment that exists there is to be found within Bashiqa's Christian community, which is itself deeply divided over whether to join the KRG--fearing the risk of attacks at the hands of Sunni Arab militants--or push for the Assyrian Democratic Movement's goal of an autonomous province for Christians in the Nineveh plains, centered around Christian towns like Algush.⁵⁸ As Reidar Visser points out, "It is not unlikely that Bashiqa and its oil will end up remaining outside the final KRG hence borders and outside Kurdish jurisdiction."59

Upon learning of ExxonMobil's deal with the KRG, the Oil Ministry immediately declared the contract to be illegal and issued rhetorical statements effectively declaring an ultimatum for ExxonMobil: either cancel the deal with the KRG and continue to work on the West Ourna Phase One (WOP-1) oil-field in the south, which ExxonMobil won in an auction in 2009 as part of a consortium with Shell and which is home to approximately 9 billion barrels of petroleum reserves,⁶⁰ or proceed with the agreement, risk losing the right to continue working on WQP-1, and face exclusion from the fourth round of bidding for oil and gas fields in 2012. The last threat has already been implemented, and Baghdad's rhetoric and actions deterred other major oil companies from dealing with the KRG.

The central government was not alone in denouncing the KRG agreement with ExxonMobil. The Governor of Ninawa Province, Atheel Nujaifi, expressed similar sentiments, and the provincial council even went so far as to vote for troops to be called in by the central government to prevent ExxonMobil from working in the areas designated for the company to explore and develop.61 Ninawa's objections should only have been expected. After all, the prominent Nujaifi family in Mosul (including the speaker of the Parliament Osama al-Nujaifi, a senior Sunni-Arab politician) is currently

spearheading the campaign to keep Bashiqa out of KRG jurisdiction.⁶²

However, it would appear that after initially stumbling, ExxonMobil got the better of Baghdad. This is because there were additional complications regarding relations between the two parties. Specifically, Baghdad owed ExxonMobil millions of dollars in unpaid work since it began developing WQP-1, with regular payments not made on account of the inefficiencies of the Iraqi bureaucratic system. This led to protracted negotiations that were finally resolved on March 12, 2012, when Iraq agreed to pay ExxonMobil in crude oil rather than cash payments. This was despite the fact that the week before, the Chief Executive of Exxon, Rex Tillerson, affirmed that the petroleum company was pressing ahead with plans to work in the Kurdistan area and with its existing work in the oil-fields awarded to it by Baghdad for development.⁶³ The next day, the French oil giant Total SA announced that it was in talks with the KRG. despite being previously deterred from dealing with the autonomous Kurdish government on of Baghdad's objections.64 account

Indeed, the situation as of June 2012 suggests that in practice ExxonMobil has been able to have its cake and eat it, for though the central government barred the firm from the fourth round of bidding for energy exploration rights,⁶⁵ Baghdad has not cancelled the company's contract to continue its important work on the WQP-1 field. On June 19, an aide to Nouri al-Maliki told Reuters that a letter had been sent to Obama to seek his intervention and stop Exxon from working in the Kurdistan region, even as the KRG put a halt to its oil exports in April amid a payment dispute with the central government.⁶⁶

However, the KRG remained defiant, with natural resources minister Ashti Hawrami making it clear that "in the next few months, we expect to see another two or three major companies coming and working in Kurdistan...We expect more discoveries this year to bring us to our new target of 2 million barrels per day by 2019."⁶⁷ Given the fact that U.S. influence has been on the wane in Iraq for some time now and that the preferred approach among policymakers in Washington and the U.S. embassy in Baghdad is currently one of 'hands-off,' it seems unlikely that Maliki's letter will translate to any mediation on the part of the United States.

The problem for the central government is that the KRG tends to offer more friendly terms for foreign corporations and can be expected to be more reliable in paying them as the KRG economy is more liberalized and less impeded by bureaucracy. Thus, even if the Oil Ministry in Baghdad threatens sanctions, it is probable that more oil firms will come to express an interest in negotiating with the KRG. Yet what has so far allowed the central government to hold more sway is the fact that most of the country's oil is located well outside the KRG areas (though that could change if exploration yields further significant reserves in Iraqi Kurdistan), with the pipelines and export routes for petroleum also under the control of the central government.

Lacking immediate access to the sea, the Kurds can only transport oil to the international market via Basra. Hence, the KRG engages in oil smuggling with Iran. Alternatively, the Kurds could work toward obtaining a pipeline route via the Turkish Mediterranean port of Ceyhan, but this would require the KRG to persevere with Massoud conciliatory approach toward Barzani's Turkey, even as relations could periodically sour because of Turkish bombings of PKK hideouts in northern Iraq.⁶⁸ More recently, there has been speculation on the construction of direct pipelines to Turkey by which the KRG can export its oil and gas. On June 19, 2012, Ankara signaled that it was ready to begin low-level importation of oil from Kurdistan, with plans to exchange crude oil by tanker truck for Turkish refined oil products such as diesel and kerosene, which Kurdistan currently lacks owing to the fact that it receives only 15,000 barrels per day of fuel from the south of Iraq.⁶⁹ As for the talk of direct pipelines to Turkey, the aim here would be to have two independent routes, one for oil and one for gas, to export said resources directly to Turkey. Nonetheless, there are certain factors to

consider regarding whether the independent pipeline hopes will come to realization. With a pipeline route not relying on Baghdad, the KRG could break its dependence on Baghdad for revenue: In fact, the central government currently provides for 95 percent of the KRG's budget.⁷⁰ Escaping annual from this dependence would prove a significant step on the road to Kurdish independence. Yet it remains to be seen how much new petroleum will be discovered in Kurdistan. First, it should be stressed, in light of confusion in numerous media reports, 7^{1} that the talk of independent routes remains just that: talk. There has been no formal agreement, and Turkey has made it clear it will not accept any pipeline deals without the approval of the Oil Ministry in Baghdad.⁷² Further, would Turkey itself tolerate the prospect of an independent Kurdistan in what is currently the KRG area, at risk of considerable unrest and perhaps even a revolt in the Kurdish areas of southeastern Turkey?

At least half of the geographic region known as Kurdistan is located in Turkey. In light of these points, it is plausible that any Turkish and Iraqi Kurdish talk of an independent pipeline deal is merely rhetorical posturing against Baghdad. Relations between the central Iraqi government and Turkey have been on the decline since Maliki issued an arrest warrant against Vice President Tariq al-Hashimi in December 2011. Hashimi has taken refuge in Turkey, with Ankara and Baghdad hurling accusations of sectarianism at each other.⁷³ Thus, Turkey may simply be aiming to persuade the Iraqi government to the against Hashimi. drop charges

CONCLUSION: OIL, THE FUTURE, AND THE WIDER ECONOMY

There is no doubt that Iraq's oil industry and exports will continue to expand. On March 13, 2012, the first of four planned oil terminals off the southern coast was opened.⁷⁴ This terminal immediately increased Iraq's export capacity by 300,000 barrels per day. Ultimately, it is expected that each of the four terminals will boost export capacity by 850,000 barrels per day.⁷⁵ Along with the deals agreed with foreign oil companies, the long-term (i.e. within the next seven years) goal is to achieve an output of around 12 million barrels per day.⁷⁶ This is an unrealistic goal, primarily because of problems of infrastructure--damaged by sanctions and subject to disruption at the hands of insurgent attacks and smuggling as well as inclement weather conditions--that cannot be overcome so quickly, even when foreign investment is taken into account.

Nonetheless, it is clear that Iraq is set to play a much bigger role in OPEC as its output and exports increase, and in turn hold much more influence in the global energy market. In its 2011 report, the International Energy Agency (IEA) predicted that Iraq would become the largest contributor to growth in global oil production over the next 25 years,⁷⁷ and in any case, Iraq was not expected to reach peak oil until at least 2036.⁷⁸ Peak oil is the point at which a given oil-well or oilproducing country achieves maximum output and then enters into terminal decline. The IEA's chief economist, Fatah Birol, further predicts that Iraq could produce 6.5 million barrels per day by 2015 and around 8 million barrels per day within the next 20 years, warning that "if this 8 million bpd--which as I said is the highest growth among all the producing countries--doesn't take place, we will definitely be in difficulty... in terms of tightness in global oil markets.⁷⁹

How might this growth in the energy sector affect Iraq's economy and the general quality of life? Indeed, high hopes have been pinned on the projected and potentially dramatic increase in oil revenues for an improvement in living standards across the country. Yet such optimism is mistaken.

One of the chief hindrances to reconstruction efforts in Iraq is the legacy of the centralized command economy system inherited from the days of Saddam Hussein. The bureaucracy is modeled on the Soviet system, and issues of "red tape" have constantly delayed building and repair projects. While Iraqi politicians have talked for years about the need for an expansion of the private sector, such words have proven to be little more than empty rhetoric. Since the oil industry is not labor-intensive, the government compensates for the lack of employment opportunities available in the industry simply by using revenues to create more bureaucratic jobs.

Such a trend is particularly evident in Iraq, where the public sector has effectively doubled in size since 2005, "employs 43% of all workers," and "provides almost 60% of full-time work"⁸⁰; in addition, some "70% of income in the country is linked to the government."⁸¹ This not only makes it harder to begin breaking away from the heavy topdown management of the economy, but also perpetuates corruption in government; and with so much revenue coming in from the production and exportation of petroleum, Baghdad feels no need to diversify the economy. Corruption is important to mention, because it means that any potential benefits from oil wealth are unlikely to trickle down to the population at large. The situation is thus more analogous to Nigeria rather than, say, Saudi Arabia, which was able to use its oil wealth to create a reliable welfare system for its population.⁸²

While analysts such as Joel Wing have expressed hope 83 that the development of natural gas reserves can shift the country to a more diversified economy, there is no reason to think that revenues from natural gas will make the government think beyond the energy sector on which it has become so dependent for income. In short, the expansion of the oil industry-together with the coming development of natural gas resources--is only creating a vicious cycle in terms of overdependence on revenues from the energy sector and problems with liberalizing and diversifying the economy. This should be contrasted with the economic situation in Iraqi Kurdistan, where, for example, the construction boom in Irbil has often been counterpointed with the vast areas of Mosul that are still in ruins and badly in need of reconstruction.⁸⁴

Another problem, noted by Joel Wing, is that oil revenues have increased the Iraqi dinar's exchange rate, such that exporting products not related to the petroleum industry becomes a more difficult task because they become more expensive, while the cost of importing is reduced.85 goods This development, along with the fact that import tariffs were lifted in the aftermath of the invasion, has contributed to the flood of cheap consumer goods from China, Turkey, and Iran since 2003--something that has naturally had a negative impact on Iraqi businesses and hindered job creation outside bureaucracy.⁸⁶

In conclusion, therefore, the growth of the oil industry is unlikely to lead to any considerable reductions in poverty among the Iraqi population and is only helping to entrench the problematic, centralized command system of the economy. Ironically, it seems that the Iraqi government's approach to the energy sector and the wider economy is guilty of the very thing that laissez-faire capitalism is accused of fostering: namely, short-termism, in which the focus is on maximizing revenue in the short-term. If general recommendations be appropriate here, there is a need for planning for the long-term and appreciating that Iraq must move beyond dependence on one source of income.

*Aymenn Jawad Al-Tamimi is at Brasenose College, Oxford University and is an adjunct Fellow at the Middle East Forum.

NOTES

² Paul Bignell, "Secret Memos Expose Link Between Oil Firms and Invasion of Iraq," *The Independent*, April 19, 2011, http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politic s/secret-memos-expose-link-between-oilfirms-and-invasion-of-iraq-2269610.html.

⁵ Ibid.

2004, Blog. April 1, http://www.danielpipes.org/blog/2004/04/thebush-administration-member-of-opec. ⁷ Ibid. ⁸ Joel Wing, "Wasit Residents Protest Against Chinese Oil Company," Musings on Iraq, 2009. September 13. http://musingsoniraq.blogspot.com/2009/09/w asit-residence-protest-against-chinese.html. ⁹ Ibid. ¹⁰ Ibid. ¹¹ Salah al-Rubai, "Angry Farmers Sabotage Chinese Oil Equipment in Southern Iraq," al-Zaman. Mav 5. 2009. http://www.azzaman.com/english/index.asp?fn $\frac{\text{ame=news\%5C2009-05-05\%5Ckurd.htm}}{\text{Ibid.}}$ ¹³ Aymenn Jawad Al-Tamimi, "China Makes a Bid for Favour in Baghdad," The Daily Star (Beirut). Julv 26. 2011.

(Berrut), July 20, 2011, <u>http://www.dailystar.com.lb/Opinion/Commen</u> <u>tary/2011/Jul-26/China-makes-a-bid-for-favor-</u> in-Baghdad.ashx#axz1orBuVLZI.

¹⁵ Andrew Davis, "Eni, Partners Reaches Key Production Target at Zubair Oil Field in Iraq," Bloomberg, December 5, 2010, <u>http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2010-12-</u>05/eni-reaches-key-production-target-at-

¹⁶ Joel Wing, "2nd Round of Bidding on Iraq's Oil Fields Ends as a Success," *Musings on Iraq*, December 14, 2009, <u>http://musingsoniraq.blogspot.com/2009/12/2n</u> <u>d-round-of-bidding-on-iraqs-oil.html</u>.

¹⁷ "BP and CNPC to Develop Iraq's Super-Giant Rumaila Field," BP and CNPC Press Release, November 3, 2009, <u>http://www.bp.com/genericarticle.do?category</u> Id=2012968&contentId=7057650.

¹⁸ Joel Wing, "Iraq's Oil Industry Hits a Plateau," *Musings on Iraq*, April 2, 2010, <u>http://musingsoniraq.blogspot.com/2010/04/ir</u> <u>aqs-oil-industry-hits-plateau.html</u>.

¹⁹ "Iraqi Oil Exports Highest Level Since 2003," Reuters, February 2, 2011, <u>http://www.alarabiya.net/articles/2011/02/02/1</u> <u>36029.html</u>. Export levels reached around 2.163 million barrels a day in January 2011.

¹ "Oil and Gas Factsheet," October 2011, Inter-Agency Information and Analysis Unit, <u>http://www.iauiraq.org/documents/1563/Oil%</u> 20Factsheet%20-%20English.pdf.

³ Ibid.

⁴ Ibid.

⁶ Daniel Pipes, "The Bush Administration: Member of OPEC," *Lion's Den, Daniel Pipes*

¹⁴ Ibid.

zubair-oil-field-in-iraq.html.

Prior to the invasion, Iraq was producing around 2.6 million barrels of oil per day, of which 500,000 barrels were used for domestic consumption, while the remainder was exported. See also Rick Jervis, "Pessimism Surrounds Falling Oil Production in Iraq," Today, November 10, USA 2005. http://www.usatoday.com/money/industries/en ergy/2005-10-10-iraq-oil-usat x.htm. ²⁰ Pipes, "The Bush Administration." ²¹ "Iraq: \$17 B Gas Deal to Boost Power Grid." UPI. November 16. 2011. http://www.upi.com/Business News/Energy-Resources/2011/11/16/Iraq-17B-gas-deal-toboost-power-grid/UPI-55361321463233/. ²² Ibid. ²³ Simon Bowers, "Shell Signs £11 Billion Deal to Fuel Iraq's Power Stations with Gas," Guardian. November 27. The 2011. http://www.guardian.co.uk/business/2011/nov/ 27/shell-fuel-iragi-power-stations. ²⁴ Ibid. ²⁵ Dr. Nimrod Raphaeli, "Corruption in Iraq: A Case Study of Massive Fraud in the Power Sector," Middle East Media Research Institute (MEMRI). August 12. 2011. http://www.memri.org/report/en/0/0/0/0/854 /5564.htm. ²⁶ Ibid. ²⁷ Ibid. ²⁸ Ibid. ²⁹ Ben Lando and Alaa Majeed, "Gas Deal No Shell and Iraq Sav.' UPI. Monopoly. November 2008. 6. http://www.upi.com/Business News/Energy-Resources/2008/11/06/Gas-deal-nomonopoly-Shell-and-Iraq-say/UPI-81171225988211/. ³⁰ Ibid. ³¹ Joel Wing, "Shell Natural Gas Deal Held Up by Iraqi Politics," Musings on Iraq, September 11, 2009. http://musingsonirag.blogspot.com/2009/09/sh ell-natural-gas-deal-held-up-by-iraqi.html. ³² Walid Khadduri, "Oil in a Week: Iraqi Oil *al-Havat*, January 12, 2009, 2008-9," http://admin.iraqupdates.net/scr/preview.php?a rticle=43156.

³³ Tamsin Carlisle, "Iraq's Kurdish Region Aims to Resume Oil Exports," *The National*, April 12, 2010, <u>http://www.thenational.ae/business/iraqs-</u> kurdish-region-aims-to-resume-oil-exports.

³⁴ Hassan Hafidh, "Shell-Iraq Natural Gas Venture Delayed by Legal Issues--Official," *Dow Jones Newswires*, February 14, 2011, <u>http://www.rigzone.com/news/article.asp?a_id =104108</u>.
 ³⁵ Navla Razouk "Shell Miteubichi Wire

³⁵ Nayla Razouk, "Shell, Mitsubishi Win Government Approval for \$17 Billion Iraq Gas Project," Bloomberg, November 15, 2011, <u>http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2011-11-</u>

15/iraq-approves-17-billion-contract-for-gascapture-with-shell-mitsubishi.html.

³⁶ Sinan Salaheddin, "Iraq Signs Deal with Shell and Mitsubishi to Tap Natural Gas," Associated Press, November 27, 2011, <u>http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2011/11/27/ir</u> <u>aq-shell-natural-gas_n_1114991.html</u>.

³⁷ Rania El-Gamal, "Iraq Oil Hub Basra Wants Bigger Say, More Autonomy," Reuters, December 5, 2011, http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/12/05/ira q-basra-autonomy-

idUSL5E7N51YM20111205.

³⁹ Ibid.

⁴⁰ Joel Wing, "Proposition to Form Basra Federal Region," *Musings on Iraq*, November 18, 2008,

http://musingsoniraq.blogspot.com/2008/11/pr oposition-to-form-basra-federal_18.html.

 ⁴¹ Raysan al-Fahad, "Iraq's Basra Says Government Blocking Share of Oil Sales," *al-Zaman*, November 2, 2011, <u>http://www.azzaman.com/english/print.asp?fn</u> <u>ame=news%5C2011-12-02%5Ckurd.htm</u>.
 ⁴² Ibid.

⁴³ Joel Wing, "Baghdad and Basra Arguing over New Shell-Mitsubishi Natural Gas Deal," *Musings on Iraq*, December 8, 2011, <u>http://musingsoniraq.blogspot.com/2011/12/ba</u> <u>ghdad-and-basra-arguing-over-new.html</u>.

⁴⁴ "Shell-led Iraq Gas Project Signs ABB Generator Deal," Reuters, March 8, 2012, <u>http://uk.reuters.com/article/2012/03/08/iraq-gas-idUKL5E8E87H120120308</u>.

³⁸ Ibid.

⁴⁵ Joel Wing, "Iraq Finally Inks Natural Gas Deal with South Korean Company," *Musings on Iraq*, October 18, 2011, <u>http://musingsoniraq.blogspot.com/2011/10/ir</u> <u>aq-finally-inks-natural-gas-deal-with.html</u>.

⁴⁶ Ibid.

⁴⁷₄₈ Ibid.

⁴⁸₄₉ Ibid.

⁴⁹ "Officials, Citizens for Anbar as Autonomous Region to End 'Marginalization,'" February 29, 2012, *Aswat al-Iraq*,

http://en.aswataliraq.info/(S(bh4fir45mblpm1r ri53o5y45))/Default.aspx?page=article_page& c=slideshow&id=147195.

⁵⁰ Ibid.

⁵¹ This contrasts with the Augustan policy of developing the provinces and moving toward urbanization. Note especially the following comment by Tacitus, who was hardly a fan of the Principate under the Julio-Claudian dynasty: "Neque provinciae illum rerum statum abnuebant, suspecto senatus populique imperio ob certamina potentium et avaritiam magistratuum, invalido legum auxilio, quae vi, ambitu, postremo pecunia turbabantur" ("and the provinces were not refusing that state of affairs [i.e. under Augustus], having suspected the power of the Senate and people of Rome because of the struggles of powerful men and the greed of magistrates, along with the invalid aid of the laws, which were corrupted by violence, electoral canvassing, and bribes" -Annals I.2).

⁵² Aymenn Jawad Al-Tamimi and Oskar Svadkovsky, "Demography Is Destiny in Syria," *The American Spectator*, February 6, 2012,

http://spectator.org/archives/2012/02/06/demo graphy-is-destiny-in-syria.

⁵³ For more on this, see Aymenn Jawad Al-Tamimi, "Assessing the Surge in Iraq," *Middle East Review of International Affairs (MERIA) Journal*, Vol. 15, No. 4 (December 2011), http://www.gloria-

center.org/2011/12/assessing-the-surge-iniraq/.

⁵⁴ "The Oil and Gas Year: Kurdistan Region of Iraq 2011," *TOGY Books*, http://shop.wildcatpublishing.com/togybooks/the-oil-gas-year-kurdistan-region-ofiraq-2011.html.

⁵⁵ Joel Wing, "Kurds Continue with Their Oil Smuggling to Iran," *Musings on Iraq*, July 24, 2010,

http://musingsoniraq.blogspot.com/2010/07/ku rds-continue-with-their-oil-smuggling.html.

⁵⁶ Aymenn Jawad Al-Tamimi, "Spring Comes, But Not for Iraq's Kurds,' *The Daily Star* (Beirut), August 12, 2011, http://www.dailystar.com.lb/Opinion/Commen tary/2011/Aug-12/Spring-comes-but-not-for-Iraqs-Kurds.ashx.

⁵⁷ Reidar Visser, "Exxon Moving into Seriously Disputed Territory: The Case of Bashiqa," *Iraq and Gulf Analysis*, November 17, 2011,

http://gulfanalysis.wordpress.com/2011/11/17/ exxon-moving-into-seriously-disputedterritory-the-case-of-bashiga/.

⁵⁸ Ibid.

⁵⁹ Ibid.

⁶⁰ Christopher Helman, "The World's Biggest Oil Reserves," *Forbes*, January 21, 2010, <u>http://www.forbes.com/2010/01/21/biggest-</u> oil-fields-business-energy-oil-

fields.html?boxes=businesschannelsections.

⁶¹ Joel Wing, "What's Next for Exxon's Oil Deal with Iraq's Kurds?" *Musings on Iraq*, February 2, 2012, <u>http://musingsoniraq.blogspot.com/2012/02/w</u> <u>hats-next-for-exxons-oil-deal-with.html</u>.

⁶² Visser, "Exxon Moving into Seriously Disputed Territory."

⁶³ Pierre Bertrand, "ExxonMobil and Iraq Agree on Oil Development Payment," *International Business Times*, March 12, 2012, <u>http://www.ibtimes.com/articles/312756/2012</u> <u>0312/exxonmobil-shell-iraq-oil-developmentpayment.htm</u>.

⁶⁴ Benoit Faucon, 'Total in Talks to Enter Iraqi Kurdistan," *Market Watch (The Wall Street Journal)*, March 13, 2012, <u>http://www.marketwatch.com/story/total-in-talks-to-enter-iraqi-kurdistan-2012-03-13</u>.

⁶⁵ Ahmed Rasheed, "UPDATE 2- Exxon dropped from Iraq bidders over Kurdish deal," Reuters, April 19, 2012, http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/04/19/ira g-auction-exxon-idUSL6E8FJ3VB20120419.

⁶⁶ Ahmed Rasheed and Peg Mackey,

"WRAPUP 1- Iraq asks Obama to halt Exxon's Kurdish deal," Reuters, June 19, 2012,

http://uk.reuters.com/article/2012/06/19/iraqoil-kurds-idUKL5E8HJGGP20120619. ⁶⁷ Ibid.

⁶⁸ Aymenn Jawad Al-Tamimi, "Iraqi Petroleum and the Damage Done," *The Daily Star* (Beirut), November 21, 2011, <u>http://www.dailystar.com.lb/Opinion/Commen</u> <u>tary/2011/Nov-21/154675-iraqi-petroleum-</u> <u>and-the-damage-done.ashx#axz21p0YCGz2t</u>.

⁶⁹ Rasheed and Mackey, "WRAPUP 1."
⁷⁰ Joel Wing, "Iraq's Kurds' Gambit on Pipelines to Turkey May Not Pan Out," *Musings on Iraq,* May 29 2012, http://www.aknews.com/en/aknews/8/309721/
?AKmobile=true.

⁷¹ The confusion is as follows: The talk of independent pipelines has been conflated with the deal signed in May 2012 between Turkey and the KRG, which must have been approved by the Oil Ministry in Baghdad, to build a connection route between KRG oil fields and the Kirkuk-Ceyhan route that is already in existence and under control by the Oil Ministry. At present, the KRG must deliver its oil to this pipeline by truck: It is the talk of independent pipelines to export oil and gas to Turkey that is angering Baghdad. Many thanks to Joel Wing for the clarification.

⁷² Denise Natali, "Baghdad and Erbil Clash over Oil," *al-Monitor*, June 5, 2012, <u>http://www.al-</u>

monitor.com/pulse/originals/2012/almonitor/iraqs-energy-imbroglio.html.

⁷³ Henri Barkey, "Turkey-Iraq Relations Deteriorate with Accusations of Sectarianism," al-Monitor, May 1, 2012, http://www.al-

monitor.com/pulse/originals/2012/al-

monitor/turkey-iraq-ties-sour-brover-syr.html.

⁷⁴ "First Tanker Leaves New Iraq Export Terminal," Reuters, March 13, 2012, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/03/13/id</u> <u>USL5E8ED88Q20120313</u>. ⁷⁵ Ibid.

⁷⁶ Ibid.

⁷⁷ Andrew Kramer and Julia Werdigier, "Exxon Spars with Iraq over Lack of Payment," *New York Times*, December 22, 2011,

http://www.nytimes.com/2011/12/23/business/ energy-environment/exxon-mobil-and-iraqclash-over-payment.html?pagewanted=all.

⁷⁸ Ibrahim Sami Nashawi, Adel Malallah, and Mohammed Al-Bisharah, "Forecasting World Crude Oil Production Using Multicyclic Hubbert Model," American Chemical Society, February 4, 2010, <u>http://pubs.acs.org/stoken/presspac/presspac/fu</u> ll/10.1021/ef901240p.

⁷⁹ Yara Bayoumy and Ahmed Rasheed, "Iraq Capable of Doubling Oil Output by 2015-IEA," Reuters, February 29, 2012, <u>http://www.guardian.co.uk/business/feedarticl</u> <u>e/10119679</u>.

⁸⁰ Joel Wing, "How Iraq's Oil Plans May Set Back the Country's Economy," *Musings on Iraq*, November 28, 2011, <u>http://musingsoniraq.blogspot.com/2011/11/ho</u> <u>w-iraqs-oil-plans-may-set-back.html</u>.
⁸¹ Ibid.

⁸² Contrary to popular perception, Saudi Arabia ranks fairly well in indexes on corruption, coming 50th out of 178 countries on Transparency International's Corruption Perceptions Index in 2010, and outperforming several EU states like Romania, the Czech Republic, and Italy. See <u>http://www.transparency.org/policy_research/s</u> <u>urveys_indices/cpi/2010/results</u>.

⁸³ See, for example, Joel Wing, "Shell-Mitsubishi Natural Gas Deal Takes Another Step Forward After Three Years of Delays," *Musings on Iraq*, November 22, 2011, <u>http://musingsoniraq.blogspot.com/2011/11/sh</u> <u>ell-mitsubishi-natural-gas-deal-takes.html</u>.

⁸⁴ See, for example, Ernesto Londoño, "In Iraq, Growing Gap Sets Kurdistan Apart," *Washington Post*, March 10, 2012, <u>http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle</u> <u>east/in-iraq-growing-gap-sets-kurdistan-</u> apart/2012/03/05/gIQAcT5t2R_story.html. ⁸⁵ Joel Wing, "How Iraq's Oil Plans May Set Back the Country's Economy."
⁸⁶ Ibid.